BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 22nd January 2004


Present:
Councillor L Henson (Chair)




Councillors Anderson, Don, M Evans, R Groome, 



Hollobone, King and Wiley


Also Present:
David Cook (Chief Executive)




Allen Graham (Deputy Chief Executive)




Ian Strachan (Head of Customer and Information)




Richard Haisman (Head of Environmental Care) 




Sarah Goodman (Committee Administrator)

03.PI.20

APOLOGIES




apologies for absence were received from Councillor T 


Evans.

03.PI.21

MINUTES




RESOLVED

that the minutes of the 







meeting of the Committee held on 4th 





November 2003 be approved and 





signed by the Chair and the following 





point was noted:







Service Standard Leaflets – 






Following the in principal agreement 





to produce service standard leaflets 





comments made by the Committee 





had been incorporated. Revised 






leaflets were being prepared and 






would be presented to a future 






meeting of the Committee for 






information.

03.PI.22

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST




Councillors M Evans and R Groome declared a personal 


interest in item C1 on the agenda (A6 Towns Customer 


and Information Provision).

03.PI.23

EXEMPT



RESOLVED


that the press and public be 





excluded from the remainder 





of the meeting on the grounds 





that it involves items of 






business which include the 





likely disclosure of exempt 






information as defined by 






paragraphs 3 and 9 of 






Schedule 12A to the Local 






Government Act 1972.

03.PI.24

A6 TOWNS CUSTOMER AND INFORMATION 


PROVISON (C1)




A report was submitted presenting three different 


scenarios for the District Offices and requesting direction 

on the future development of services in the A6 towns.




Ian Strachan attended the meeting and provided a 


presentation on the three options, which also included the 

Municipal Offices cashiering function, and gave details of 

the following:

· Financial implications

· Number of customers using all cash offices

· Cost per transaction

· Advantages and disadvantages of rationalisation




After the presentation the following comments were 


noted:

· Support for using local Post Offices

· Minimum standards, via a Service Level Agreement were required for Post Offices

· Discussions with staff involved had taken place

· The Kettering cash office should be considered in the proposals to ensure equality for the whole Borough 

· Customers offering cash payments at the Kettering Customer Service Centre would be accepted

· A new payment ATM machine for the Municipal Offices would be considered 

· Concern if further Post Offices in the Borough were to close, limiting the number of paypoints available

· A reduction in hours of operation for the District Offices would not provide cost savings

· The numbers of customers using District Offices was reducing each year

· The Customer Service Centre in Kettering would issue bus and taxi tokens

· Standards of service offered at District Offices should aspire to  match those offered at the Customer Service Centre 

· Outreach services in the A6 Towns could be provided at a variety of locations including libraries, GP surgeries and community centres

It was 


(Councillor Hollobone left the meeting at 7.45pm)

(At this juncture the meting reverted to public session)

03.PI.25
NEIGHBOURHOOD CLEANLINESS TASK AND FINISH 


GROUP (A1)



A report was submitted requesting the Committee to consider 

establishing a task and finish group to address neighbourhood 

cleanliness.



It was noted that the Performance Improvement Team had 


tackled issues of street cleanliness and had considerable 


success in preparing an action plan and taking initiatives to raise 

standards of cleanliness. It was also noted that the wider issue 

of neighbourhood cleanliness including all public areas and 


adjacent privately owned land required a coordinated and 


concerted approach to achieve further progress.



Having considered the report it was 


03.PI.26
CRIME, DISORDER AND ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR TASK 

AND FINISH GROUP (A2)




A report was submitted detailing the progress of the task and 

finish group. 



It was noted that the task and finish group had met twice, with 

further meetings planned, and received summaries and briefings 

on the extent of community safety activity in the borough and 

determined priorities for their work. It was noted that the group 

had not yet formulated any recommendations, and in view of the 

current budget setting process, sought authorisation from Policy 

and Improvement Committee that recommendations be made 

directly to the Executive on how budget allocation should be 


used.



Having considered the report it was 


03.PI.27
WORK PROGRAMME (A3)



The following comments were noted in respect of the work 


programme:



Recycling – Councillor Henson advised that work was ongoing 

and would continue for 10 – 12 months. It was noted it would be 

2 – 3 years before recycling was available across the whole 


Borough and public meetings would be held in Spring 2004.



Neighbourhood Engagement -  Councillor Wiley advised that a 

final report would be submitted to Policy and Improvement 


Committee  on 9th March 2004. Details of a member training 


session held in conjunction with the Audit Commission were 


provided to the meeting, and it was hoped that a members 


toolkit could be developed. It was noted that a mapping exercise 

on funding had been undertaken.

(The meeting started at 7pm and ended at 8.15pm)

Signed…………………………………………….

Chair
RESOLVED


that Option 2 be endorsed and recommended to the Executive as the preferred route to accomplish members stated preferences, whilst continuing to develop a cross-functional, multi-service customer service centre


that a further report detailing a full project plan, timescales and additional considerations be submitted as soon as practicable


consultation with the geographic forums be undertaken


a mapping exercise detailing paypoints available on a ward by ward basis be provided to members


minimum Service Level Agreements with Post Offices be considered.





(Voting: For	4; Against 2)








RESOLVED


a task and finish group be established to address issues of neighbourhood cleanliness


the terms of reference as detailed in the report be endorsed


the task and finish group be required to report on progress in twelve months time


Group leaders be requested to consider if Councillor R Groome could be a member of the task and finish group.





RESOLVED


That the Task and Finish Group be authorised to make recommendations directly to the Executive Committee on how the Council and its partners could support enhanced community policing presence in the Borough starting from early in the 2004/5 financial year.
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